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The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:03 a.m., Thursday, May 14, 2009, in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Bill Bishop.
Attendance:   Council Member Holt; Commissioners Grandin, Grey, Hartley, Nichols, Thompson,  Fleming; Council Member Webb was excused; Commissioners Burnett, Busey, Self and Senator King were excused; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Assistant; Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University, Capt. Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Susan Stewart, Duval Legislative Delegation;  John Jackson, City Council Research Division.
The minutes for the April 29th and March 9th meetings of the Commission were approved.

The Chair presented framed resolutions recognizing and honoring former Jacksonville Waterways Commissioners James F. Bailey, Jr. and John Lowe for their service as Commissioners.  The City Council had previously approved the resolutions.
In the St. Johns River Status Report/Water Quality & Manatee monthly presentation, Dr. White reported that the St. Johns River Water Management District had approved Seminole County’s application for a permit for water withdrawals from the St. Johns River.  Dr. White also reported that with the lack of rain in recent weeks, we were seeing a dramatic rise in salinity in the lower St. Johns River.  In reply to Council Member Holt, Dr. White indicated that ideas for mitigating the river withdrawals remain a matter that is being weighed; there is probably little that can be done about the withdrawals, but there might be areas on the dredging side that might have possibilities.  Dr. White reported that the number of manatees sighted is down this year, some having ventured southward, and that more and more manatees have been sighted in groups.  He reported an outbreak of blue-green algae on Lake George; we are likely to see the river turn green again owing to an increase in weather temperatures and the lack of rain.
Dr. Pinto reported that on a May 6th aerial survey, 34, manatees were sighted, 31 of them and two calves were in the river and only one in the IntraCoastal.  It is possible that we are seeing fewer numbers of manatees because they are moving further south where there are the grass beds that they depend on for nourishment.  To date, that have been five (5) manatee fatalities reported, two of which were water-craft related; these were located in the Blount Island area and the deaths occurred in March and April.
Commissioner Nichols inquired about the relationship between the increased salinity in the river and the appearance of the blue green algae.  Rain washing nutrients into the river and the warmer temperatures result in the algae bloom.  He also inquired about the status of the review of manatee fatalities that had been triggered by the state-mandated Manatee Protection Plan.  Dr. White replied that we had sent a letter to the Florida Fish & Wildlife Commission but had not received a reply to date.
Council Member Bishop wanted to know in light of the 10 manatee fatality level that triggers State action, do State Fish & Wildlife officials see any differentiation between water-craft related manatee fatalities and fatalities caused by other factors.  Dr. White replied that to the Fish & Wildlife folks, water-craft-related manatee fatalities were their main concern.
Commissioner Grey wondered if the State differentiated between commercial vessels and recreational boats.  Dr. White replied that we have made some headway, that the State had previously been resistant in seeing the differences in the vessels.  In the necropsies now, we separate them.

The Chair noted that though Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department, was not present, the month FIND update was in the Commissioners’ agenda material packet.

In New Business, Commissioner Grey discussed the morning’s Times-Union story suggesting the impending demise of the (Land Mar) Shipyards development project.  He felt that the Waterways Commission should feel obligated to consider the potential of this property for increased public access to the river.  He suggested that the Commission look closely at the federal Fish & Wildlife Commission Boater Infrastructure Grant (BIG) program that could fund the construction of a downtown transient marina.

Council Member Holt asked that someone from the Jacksonville Economic Development Commission attend the next Waterways Commission meeting to provide an update on the Shipyards development project.  Commissioners Hartley and Nichols expressed their agreement with Commissioner Grey’s stance.  Commissioner Nichols added the original plans for the site projected the need for a mooring facility for large transient vessels; this site was the only area downtown suited for mooring large transient vessels because of the water depth, its location, and proximity to downtown.  Moreover, the BIG grants are aimed at this kind of a facility.
Commissioner Grandin provided the Commission with a synopsis of recent legislative developments in Tallahassee.  One of the bills, SB 494, provides penalties for anyone who operates an automatic landscape irrigation system and licensed contractors who do not comply with the requirements.  This would require the installalation of moisture sensors that would prevent water sprinkler systems from going off while it is raining.  Commissioner Grandin indicated that this was the only water conservation measure enacted by the Legislature during the current session.  The legislation directs the Department of Environmental Protection to create a model ordinance by January 15th that can be adopted by local governments.  The other piece of legislation enacted, HB 1423, focuses on boater regulations.  This bill regulates live-aboard vessels and what the breath alcohol level can be for determining boater impairment, as well as what authority municipalities have over their waterways.  Commissioner Grandin requested that Kristina Nelson, Office of General Counsel, obtain copies of the two bills for the Commissioners.
Commissioner Grey inquired about the removal of derelict vessels, particularly in the Ortega River; Captain Suber provided an update on the status of recent derelict vessel removal plans and operations.

In Comments from the Public, Mr. John Nooney discussed the potential of pocket piers; he has brought the matter up at some of the FIND meetings that he has been able to attend; potential sites for pocket piers in Duval County; the recent SJRWMD approval of Seminole County’s permit for withdrawals from the St. Johns River; the Shipyards development project status.
There being no other items on the agenda, the meeting was adjourned at 9:42 a.m.
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